NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

8 SEPTEMBER 2005
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by Secretary Alicia McAninch at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2005.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, Christine Hall, and Caroline Rounds.  Board members absent: Board President David Baland.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Kurt Fisk, Director of Student Services; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Superintendent Jennings introduced and welcomed Mr. Joe Kupfer, NMSBVI contract lobbyist.  Mr. Kupfer is attending this meeting to familiarize himself with the business of the school, as well as to provide a legislative status update later in the agenda.  Superintendent Jennings introduced Mrs. Danette Fuller’s primary class, which included students Lorena Atencio, Katlin Ellis, Erin Leadingham, Tobias “Jahmal” Lovato, Jeremiah Terrazas, Thorn Toleda, and their teacher, Danette Fuller, and Education Assistant Pita Quintana.  Mr. Fuller’s primary class is attending the beginning of this meeting as they are currently studying government.  Secretary McAninch stated that it is good to have one of our classes in attendance at today’s meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Caroline Rounds –  Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is nice to meet the students who are attending this meeting.
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she too enjoyed meeting the students.  She thanked Mrs. Fuller’s class for being in attendance.
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He welcomed the students to the meeting.  

Alicia McAninch  - Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she participated in the school year orientation meeting for all staff, back in August.  She was afforded the opportunity to welcome the staff back for the new school year.  She complimented Veronica Hernandez and Superintendent Jennings for the wonderful program and environment that was provided to the staff.  She stated that the gymnasium was set up with multiple round tables, with table cloths and flowers.  They also utilized assigned seating so staff were mixed, and did not sit only with staff from their departments.  This allowed everyone to get familiar with staff from other departments.  She stated that she was unable to stay for the entire event due to other obligations, but she enjoyed the time that she was in attendance.  She stated that she recently attended the funeral for Mr. Claudy Sandoval, who was a transportation worker for NMSVH.  On September 7th she attended the funeral for Mrs. Lois Tapia.  She stated that Mrs. Tapia was a teacher at NMSVH since 1957.  She was a teacher, mentor, and a good friend of our school, and will be greatly missed by everyone.  Her husband Mr. Paul Tapia worked for a number of years at NMSBVI, as an athletics coach and teacher.  They were both great supporters of the NMSBVI Foundation.  She stated that she will be attending the American Foundation for the Blind (AFB) Fall Solutions Meeting in Louisville, Kentucky on October 12th.  She will then stay for the American Printing House (APH) for the Blind’s annual meeting, which is scheduled for October 13 – 15.  John Williams provided each member of the Board with the APH conference information and registration form.  If any member of the Board would like to attend, as their one annual conference, out-of-state, they simply need to contact John Williams who will make all necessary arrangements.  Christine Hall asked about the Braille literacy conference.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that meeting is held in December.  She will have John Williams get the conference information to all Regents.
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Secretary McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 22, 2005.  

Secretary McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Secretary McAninch noted that page 10, third paragraph, states that “there are four Regents traveling from Albuquerque…”  She stated that there are actually three Regents and one staff traveling from Albuquerque.  She requested that the word “people” be substituted for “Regents”.  There were no other corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 22, 2005 as amended.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her report she would like to inform the Board that our Director of Plant Operations, Justin Burks, is not in attendance at this meeting because he is in Roswell, New Mexico working with the community to finish two homes being built by Habitat for Humanity.  These homes will then be made available to Hurricane Katrina evacuees from the gulf coast.  She stated that a large number of NMSBVI staff attended Lois Tapia’s funeral on September 7th.  She stated that afterwards Mr. Tapia and guests came to the campus for a small reception in Food Services.  Superintendent Jennings thanked Retha Coburn and Dean Gallegos for the wonderful reception prepared by our Food Services staff.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – August 2005  

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for August 2005.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Secretary McAninch asked if we are still trying to fill the full time School Psychologist position.  Veronica Hernandez stated that we are still looking for a full time School Psychologist.  We have conducted interviews and made a proposal to an individual to provide contracted services.  We are waiting to hear back from this individual.  This would be for limited contracted services until a full time School Psychologist can be hired.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are also talking with the Alamogordo Public School’s psychologist to see if he has any extra time to provide limited contracted services.  Secretary McAninch stated that she is concerned about this position because she realizes that this was an issue with the DOJ.  Veronica Hernandez stated that we have contracted services through the Counseling Center that meet the needs of the students, and have proven satisfactory to the DOJ.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or concerns.
B. Monthly Investment Report – June 2005.
Retha Coburn stated that our total market value at the fiscal year end was $11,627,000.35.  This was an increase from the May 2005 report of $114,600.00.  She stated that all allocations are within their designated target ranges.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2005.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2005. She stated that it is critical that the Board review and approve the June 2005 report, as it is our fiscal year end report.  She stated that the auditor will use this report during the audit and will generate the financial statements from the June 2005 report.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the June 2005 FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that all departments are within their budgetary boundaries, as set by the Board of Regents.  She stated that the general operational revenue budget was under by $116,000.00.  The restricted revenue is also under budget; however we did budget for some grants that we were not successful in attaining.  She stated that we are in balance for the year.  She pointed out that for FY-05, NMSBVI only spent 93.82% of the total approved budget amount.  That left a budget balance of $621,371.04.  She stated that all departments were within their budget at year end.  Following her review Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  Alicia McAninch congratulated all of the departments for the fiscal responsibility that they exhibited during FY-05.  She stated that page 2, General Instruction, Instructional Textbooks, indicates an original budget of $25,000.00, an adjusted budget of $7,350.00, and an actual amount of $3,435.64.  She asked for an explanation of the large difference between the original budget and adjusted budget.  Retha Coburn stated that the funds under original budget were needed elsewhere, and were not going to get spent under that cost center.  The excess funds were moved to other line items within the General Instruction cost center, including supplies and equipment.  Alicia McAninch stated that she just wanted to ensure that we were keeping enough funds for instructional textbooks.  Retha Coburn stated that during FY-05 there were less instructional textbook purchases made, which made the funds available for the purchase of equipment and supplies.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the June 2005 FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report - June 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

FY-06 Operating Budget/Expense Report – July 2005.

Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for July 2005.  She stated that this report is the first report generated from our new Infinite Visions software.  Due to this the appearance is slightly different, and the chart of account numbers have changed.  She stated that we are very satisfied with the new Infinite Visions software.  She stated that this report is for the first month of the 2006 fiscal year.  We are at 8.3% of the fiscal year, and all departments are within budget.  The first page of the report indicates that our revenue is already at 14.25%.  This is very unusual and has to do with the fact that we received an unexpected payment from the State Land Office in the amount of $580,000.00, which is a significant increase from our normal monthly distribution from the State Land Office.  It was a welcome surprise.  We also had an unexpected royalty payment from the Murphy Estate, which has been addressed in the past.  Secretary McAninch stated that she likes the format of the new reports.  It is much easier to read.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the July 2005 FY-06 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Secretary McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the July 2005 FY-06 Operating Budget/Expense as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet, June 2005.

Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the June 2005 Balance Sheet.  Secretary McAninch asked if the unused federal quota funds were spent by the end of the fiscal year.  Dr. Kenalea Johnson stated that they were spent by the end of the fiscal year.  There were no other questions.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a request to dispose of one Grass Olathe sweeper, two commercial electric dryers, and one Armadillo sweeper.  The commercial dryers are beyond their serviceable life and need to be disposed of and removed from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  The sweepers are useable, but are not used on campus, and if approved, will be disposed of at auction, and then removed from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
9:27 a.m. to 10:57 a.m., September 8, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Secretary McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:27 a.m., Thursday, September 8, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, and Mr. Joe Kupfer.   Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Rounds – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:57 a.m.,  Thursday, September 8, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Rounds  – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX.
Major Focus – Summer Camps.
Ron Later, Main Campus Orientation & Mobility Instructor, provided the Board with a brief overview of the camps held at NMSBVI during the summer of 2005.  He explained that we have 4 different programs that run during the summer.  The first is home visits throughout the state by education and related services staff from the main campus.  This summer we visited 12 different students in their home settings.  The purpose of the home visits is to determine the needs of the students based on their communities, so that we may tailor their education program so that they are independent within their communities.  It also allows us to see how our educational program is supported, or not supported, in the home environment.  If we find that it is not being adequately supported in the home we can make recommendations to the parents for improved home support.  Home visits are accomplished the first part of summer.  The first camp of the summer is Camp Life, which is held in Albuquerque and is coordinated by Sherri Lyle of our Outreach Program.  Camp Life had 9 students this year, and their focus was on daily living skills.  Camp Life also supported 9 or 10 interns from our Personnel Prep Program.  The interns were heavily involved in the teaching aspect of Camp Life.  Camp Life students are age 6 to 10 years and are from throughout the State of New Mexico.  The next camp is Camp Beary Fun, which is held on the main campus.  We had 16 students and 6 interns participate in the program this year.  Camp Beary Fun focuses on fun activities with fun academic activities scheduled throughout the program.  The students are in class in the morning, and are doing fun activities in the afternoons.  Classes included language arts, tech lab, science, and art.  Camp Beary Fun students are age 6 to 11 years, from throughout the state, and are functioning within three years of grade level.  The next camp is the Enrichment Program.  This is our longest program and runs for 4 weeks.  The Enrichment Program is attended by students from throughout New Mexico, and for the past several years has included students from Mexico, who are supported through Rotary International.  This year we had 10 Mexican students and 4 adult chaperons participate.  Camp Enrichment’s focus is on academics during the week, with fun activities on the weekends.  Classes included language arts, tech lab, art, science, PE, independent living skills, and prevocational training.  The Enrichment Camp will result in the main campus program increasing by 3 or 4 students this year.  Ron Later stated that we had some major challenges this summer because of different facilities being unavailable due to maintenance work.  However, with the assistance and can-do attitude of everyone involved, we had a very successful summer.  The level of support provided by the food services and maintenance staff was commendable.  The Board thanked Ron Later for his hard work and expressed their appreciation for the work that he does to provide outstanding summer programs.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 647, Personal Use of NMSBVI Resources.
Superintendent Jennings stated that this is a new policy which was developed to protect the assets, both physical and financial, of NMSBVI.  A big portion of this policy addresses the use of school issued cell phones for personal calls.  This policy places very strict limitations on personal calls and increases staff accountability for such calls.  In addition, the policy addresses telephones, fax machines, high speed data connectivity, personal computer use, and personal use of equipment and supplies.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the cell phone piece is very important.  Retha Coburn recently attended some training that communicated that cell phones that are given to employees for business use, can be considered a fringe benefit if personal calls are allowed.  This can have an income tax implication for the school as well as the staff member with the phone.  We feel it is very important that we protect ourselves as well as our staff on this issue.  We are implementing steps that will ensure that staff that are using school issued cell phones are not exceeding their calling plans.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this policy.  There were no questions or concerns expressed.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Rounds, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 647, Personal Use of NMSBVI Resources, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items

A. FY05 Report of Actuals (unaudited).

Retha Coburn presented the FY05 Report of Actuals (unaudited).  She stated that this report is presented and supported by agenda item VII.C. June 2005 FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that she is requesting that the Board approve the budget actuals as presented in that report.  Once approved by the Board, the FY-05 Report of Actuals will be sent to the Higher Education Department in the format that they request.  The Report of 
Actuals will reflect that all departments, and the school overall, were within budget at the end of the fiscal year.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the FY05 Report of Actuals.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Secretary McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approved the FY05 Report of Actuals as presented in the June 2005 FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  (carried unanimously)

B. FY06 Revised Budget/FY07 Proposed Budget.
Superintendent Jennings asked that the Board discuss the FY06 Revised Budget and FY07 Proposed Budget together, as both reports are contained within the presented document.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the contents of the FY06 Revised Budget/FY07 Proposed Budget.  She stated that the FY06 Revised Budget reflects that our total expenditures are $11,257,979.00.  Our revenues are $10,173,500.00.  For FY07 our total expenditures increase to $11,909,471.00, and revenues decrease to $9,829,423.00.  The decrease in revenue is the $580,000.00 that we received from the State Land Office in FY06.  She stated that she is hoping that we see an unexpected large State Land Office distribution in FY07.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the FY07 Proposed Budget and explained increases throughout.  Revisions included increases to line items and redistribution of funds between line items.  Caroline Rounds asked if transportation expenses have enough budgeted to cover unanticipated increases in fuel costs.  Superintendent Jennings stated that fuel costs would be in the maintenance budget, and the budget has been significantly increased to cover the costs.  Secretary McAninch noted that on page 16 of the budget, the Social Work Counselor line item was $103,059.00 in FY06 and is $0 on the FY07 budget.  She asked for an explanation of such a significant decrease.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Social Work Counselor line item was moved to a different cost center for FY07.  The Social Work Counselor used to include Special Projects Coordinator and Social Work Counselor.  The Special Projects Coordinator has been moved to the Superintendent’s Office, and the Social Work Counselor to Health Services.  Page 20 of the budget reflects the cost center for Mental Health/Special Projects Coordinator, and clearly indicates that funding for this cost center is zero for FY07, due to reassignment of these positions to other cost centers.  The funding is still in the budget, just in different cost centers.  She explained the different areas that reflect this redistribution.  Secretary McAninch asked if the $14,000.00 reflected on page 24, under Human Resources, Training, is to train all staff.  Veronica Hernandez stated that the $14,000.00 will pay for the Orientation & Mobility training by Doug Boone, and Mandt training.  These trainings are not limited to the main campus, but will benefit all aspects of the NMSBVI program.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that for FY06 our salaries totaled $6,193,033.00.  For FY07 our salaries will increase to $6,594,936.00.  This increase does not reflect the increases for benefits.  She stated that she feels that the percentage of our total expenses for salaries is pretty typical for organizations of our size.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the State Higher Education Department (HED) asked us to submit a flat line budget that reflects no growth.  She stated that she does not feel that this is fair to NMSBVI.  She stated that the worse that HED can do is kick our budget back and request a flat line budget.  She stated that she does not feel that it is reasonable to submit a flat line budget.  We have the revenue, we have been staying under budget, and have not been pulling from our reserve fund.  Our programs and services need growth in order to properly serve students in our state, and growth cannot occur with a flat line budget.  She stated that Mr. Joe Kupfer, Retha Coburn, and herself will be meeting with Dr. McClure, the State of New Mexico Secretary of Higher Education, in an effort to gain her support of the NMSBVI FY07 budget.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any other 
questions that the Board may have regarding the FY06 Revised Budget and FY07 Proposed Budget.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any further questions or comments regarding the FY06 Revised Budget and FY07 Proposed Budget.  There were no other questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by Secretary McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY06 Revised Budget and FY07 Proposed Budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Banking – Money Market Account.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to open a commercial interest-bearing government money market account at Wells Fargo Bank, to invest available funds on a short-term basis.  Prior to February 2002, funds available daily in the NMSBVI Wells Fargo General Fund were invested nightly through a sweep account.  Recent low interest rates have prohibited this from being a beneficial process as the fees have outweighed the benefits.  Consequently, short-term funds deposited into the General Fund have not generated interest since 2002.  The amount of funds available for investment varies daily dependent upon the amount needed to cover operational expenses.  NMSBVI receives the monthly Permanent Fund distribution by the 5th day of each month.  A large portion of this distribution may not actually be needed until later in the month.  With approval to set up a money market account, funds not needed for immediate payments may be invested short-term.  Immediate liquidity, security and rates of return are critical factors considered for this recommendation.  Research was conducted into the availability of short-term investment opportunities at eight (8) local banking institutions and at the New Mexico State Treasurer’s Office L.G.I.P. fund.  Following this research it was determined that a Wells Fargo Commercial Government Money Market account, which has an interest rate of 3.33%, would be the most beneficial short-term investment opportunity. 
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Rounds, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to open a commercial interest-bearing government money market account at Wells Fargo Bank, to invest available funds on a short-term basis.   (carried unanimously)
D. NMSBVI Foundation.

The Board recessed at 11:45 a.m. to attend a meeting of the NMSBVI Foundation.  The Board reconvened at 1:25 p.m.
E. Watkins Education Center Cooling System Renovation.
Superintendent Jennings presented the Capital Project Summary Sheet for the Watkins Education Building Cooling System.  She stated that if approved by the Board this document will be submitted to the Higher Education Department for consideration.  This capital project is to replace the eight large evaporative air conditioners with a split cooling system that will utilize air handlers and refrigerant condensers.  The estimated cost of this project is $400,000.00.  If this project is approved by the Board of Regents and the Higher Education Department, a budget adjustment will be presented to the Board.  We do not have the full cost of the project in the budget to support the project, so a budget adjustment for a little over $200,000.00 will be requested.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this request.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Watkins Education Center Cooling System Renovation Capital Project Summary Sheet as presented.  (carried unanimously) 

F. Architect Professional Services Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the Architect Professional Services contracts with Studio D Architects of Las Cruces, New Mexico, and NCA Architects of Albuquerque, New Mexico, for the period November 1, 2005 through October 31, 2006.  Renewal of these contracts will allow NMSBVI to directly obtain architectural counsel and service for any project not defined as a “local public works project.”  The current contracts expire on October 31, 2005.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, these contracts may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services.  The current contracts resulted from a Request for Proposals solicitation conducted in August 2004.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Architect Professional Services Contract recommendation as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
General Legal Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a one year General Legal Services contract to Castille & Ortiz, LLC together with Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC of Los Alamos, New Mexico, for the period December 14, 2005 through December 13, 2006.  On August 12, 2005, eight (8) Requests for Proposal (RFP) for General Legal Counsel were mailed to local law firms and law firms within the State.  The announcement of the RFP was also published in the Alamogordo Daily News.  The close for receipt of proposals was Thursday, September 1, 2005 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing, three proposals were received.  Internal evaluations of the three proposals were conducted on Thursday, September 1, 2005 by an evaluation committee.  Based on committee discussion, evaluation ratings, and strengths and weaknesses of each firm, the committee recommends awarding a one year contract to Castille & Ortiz, LLC together with Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC.  Secretary McAninch asked if Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC is a separate firm from Castille & Ortiz, LLC.  Retha Coburn stated that they are separate from Castille & Ortiz, LLC, but will be working with Castille & Ortiz, LLC on NMSBVI legal matters.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Castille & Ortiz, LLC feels that this will be beneficial to NMSBVI as Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC has much more experience in the procurement and construction areas.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to 
award a one year General Legal Services contract to Castille & Ortiz, LLC together with Scheuer, Yost and Patterson, PC of Los Alamos, New Mexico, for the period December 14, 2005 through December 13, 2006.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Purchase of Pac Mate Pocket PC Devices w/Integrated Braille Display.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to proceed with the purchase of twelve (12) Pac Mate Pocket PC Devices with Integrated Braille Display, at an estimated total cost of $35,000.00.  If approved, eight (8) Pac Mates will be purchased through Capital Outlay funds and four (4) Pac Mates will be purchased through IDEA-B monies.  Kurt Fisk, Director of Student Services demonstrated the Pac Mate Pocket PC Device to the Board of Regents.  The estimated total cost of $35,000.00 is derived from conversations with various vendors that supply these devices.  The sealed bid process will begin immediately after Board approval to proceed with this purchase.  Christine Hall asked if we have staff that are trained in the use of the Pac Mate, so that they can provide training to the students.  Superintendent Jennings stated that our Assistive Technology teacher has received his certification, and we have received the curriculum from the California School for the Blind.  Our Speech and Language Pathologist is also trained in Assistive Technology.  Caroline Rounds asked if the Pac Mates would be left in the classroom, or will the students have access to them outside of the classroom.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the students will have access to them in and outside of the classroom.  All of our students who attend public schools currently carry assistive technology devices with them to the public schools.  We currently use some older Pac Mates and Braille Notes.  The students prefer the Pac Mates.  Secretary McAninch stated that it may be a good idea to familiarize the faculty with the Pac Mate so that they can assist the students if necessary.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have already discussed Pac Mate training for the staff.  She also stated that the Pac Mates cannot be used primarily for technology class.  This is a tool that needs to be used throughout the school’s curriculum.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to proceed with the purchase of twelve (12) Pac Mate Pocket PC Devices with Integrated Braille Display, at an estimated total cost of $35,000.00.  (carried unanimously)


I.
Purchase of Commercial Laundry Dryers.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to purchase four (4) American Dryer Company Dual Basket, 30lb. Commercial Dryers, through a sealed bid process, at an estimated cost of $25,000.00.  If approved, we also recommend contracting for electrical work in the Garrett Dormitory at an estimated cost of $5,000.00.  This electrical work will be necessary before the commercial dryers can be safely operated.  The dryers in both dormitories are in need of replacement.  Presently the Sacramento Dormitory has two dual basket commercial dryers that have been in operation since 1988.  Existing dryers are not operable and must be replaced immediately.  The dryers in Garrett Dormitory have never been commercial-size dryers, and replacements of the household-size dryers in place have been on a regular basis.  The demanding use calls for the need of commercial dryers in the Garrett Dormitory as well.  Based on the short timeline, it is not possible to conduct a competitive sealed bid process before this Board meeting; therefore we are asking for prior approval to proceed with this purchase.  The figures noted are estimated figures based on two quotes received and the amount of electrical work needed.  The sealed bid process will begin immediately after approval of this request.  Secretary McAninch asked if there are any questions or concerns regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the recommendation to purchase four (4) American Dryer Company Dual Basket, 30lb. Commercial Dryers through a sealed bid process at an estimated cost of $25,000.00, and complete associated electrical work in Garrett Dormitory at an estimated cost of $5,000.00, for a total cost of $30,000.00.  (carried unanimously)


J.
Strategic Plan.

Superintendent Jennings presented the latest revision to the Strategic Plan.  It is the intention of NMSBVI administration to keep the Board of Regents informed of the progress of all items contained in the Strategic Plan.  The presented document was prepared utilizing input from all NMSBVI department heads, and accurately reflects the status of each strategic plan goal, objective, and strategy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Secretary McAninch stated that the last paragraph on page 3 needs some minor corrections.  The sentence that reads “The Library mains an American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Library….” should read “The Library remains an American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Library….”.  She also asked that the last sentence in that paragraph be revised to reflect “the Accessible Media Production unit lists each transcription produced in house in the APH Louis database so other agencies have access to the transcription.”  By adding APH to that sentence we make it clear that the Louis database is maintained by APH, and is not our database.  Secretary McAninch asked for more information regarding Level III licensure as discussed in Objective 4 on page 13 of 21.  Discussion was held on Level III licensure for Education Assistants, the steps available to acquire Level III licensure, and the number of staff at NMSBVI who have their Level III licensure, or who are testing for the licensure.  Secretary McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Strategic Plan.  There were no questions or concerns. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Rounds, the Board moved to approve the Strategic Plan as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
Legislative Status Update.

Mr. Joe Kupfer, NMSBVI contract lobbyist, updated the Board on his lobbying efforts in support of NMSBVI’s capital projects.  He stated that he has thoroughly enjoyed working with NMSBVI, the Board of Regents, and staff.  He stated that he has already had the opportunity to work on a number of small non-legislative projects for NMSBVI.  He stated that he feels that we will need to be extremely creative to secure the state funding that will be needed for the ECP expansion and capital projects on the main campus.  The normal route of approaching your favorite legislator and requesting that a capital project bill be introduced will not be sufficient for these projects.  We will need to broaden our horizons and look to some other areas of funding.  He stated that the most obvious place to start will be with the legislators and capital outlay subcommittee.  We will be asking for a very large sum of money at one time.  The state approves very few big ticket projects.  The state likes to fund big ticket projects by phasing them over a number of years.  NMSBVI has already received state approval for phase one of its projects, which is for planning and development.  Phase two is the actual construction, and phase three is for furnishing and equipment.  Our challenge will be to get funding for phases two and three.  To obtain that funding we will need to get the Governor’s support.  There are other ways to obtain funding.  The New Mexico Finance Authority provides low or no interest loans to agencies such as NMSBVI for capital projects.  This is an option that can be explored.  Another option is the New Mexico State Board of Finance, which is appointed by the Governor.  Funding from the State Board of Finance is not a loan but is state funding.  The State Board of Finance is sometimes called the “mini legislature”, and has a pot of money that they can disperse for projects such as ours.  The Board also has the authority, under Article 5, Chapter 21 of the State Statutes, to borrow money from other sources.  The Board also has the authority to issue and sell bonds.  Mr. Kupfer stated that after conducting research into funding sources he is very confident that NMSBVI can obtain the funding needed for the capital projects in Albuquerque as well as on the main campus.  He stated that his priority target for funding is the NM State Legislature.  The legislature is more inclined to provide funding to agencies that have already received either phase one or two funding, and are looking for funding to move forward with their project.  That is where NMSBVI has the advantage since we have received phase one funding.  He stated that Superintendent Jennings and he will be meeting with the new Secretary of Higher Education, to ensure that she is aware of NMSBVI and the projects that we are working on.  This will assist in obtaining the support of the Higher Education office.  He stated that they are also planning to meet with Mr. David Abbey, Director of the Legislative Finance Committee.  His support and experience will also be important in our efforts to secure funding.  Christine Hall asked how much money we are talking about for these projects.  Mr. Kupfer stated that we are looking to secure $4.4 million for the ECP expansion, and $2 million for phase two of the main campus facilities master plan.  He stated that he has also done some background work with the General Services Division so that he could determine how they view NMSBVI’s ability to access funding for projects.  They have assured him that NMSBVI has complete flexibility do anything and everything that is needed.  NMSBVI has much more flexibility than most state agencies and institutions.  He stated that he feels that the implementation of a building committee will be a very effective tool in our efforts to get funding from the legislature.  He has also been working to recruit high profile people to the NMSBVI Foundation.  A strong Foundation will be extremely beneficial to our efforts to secure funding.  He stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Secretary McAninch stated that the Board has made a commitment, that if funding sources could not be found for the ECP expansion,  NMSBVI would use some of the reserve funds to ensure that the ECP gets an adequate facility, without excessive delay.  She stated that the ECP is in desperate need of space, and has been for many, many years.  She stated that it is hard for her to understand why it has taken so long to get started on the ECP expansion.  She feels that since the Board of Regents has made the commitment to fund the project from reserve funds, we need to ensure that we uphold our commitment without further excessive delays.  Superintendent Jennings stated that even if we use our reserve funds, we still need to get approval for the project from the Higher Education Department, and the state legislature.  So, unfortunately, we are still limited by those time constraints.  Linda Lyle stated that she appreciates the Board’s concern about the ECP.  She stated that she knows that solid steps are being taken to remedy the ECP facility problem.  Hiring a lobbyist at this time was a very solid step because this is a good year for capital outlay money from the state legislature, because of oil and gas royalties.  We have an opportunity to ask for money during a time when there is money available.  She stated that having tight quarters at the ECP is not always a bad thing.  It has encouraged and forced the ECP to develop relationships with school districts, and to be creative in the ways that we serve children.  She stated that fore example, Rio Rancho School District is letting the ECP into their school district for the first time ever.  They have never let their children come to the ECP, or let the ECP come into their school district.  This year we will have someone in the school district one day each week, serving their children.  She stated that while she would love to have a new, more suitable facility, the tight quarters that they now have to operate in has resulted in some beneficial steps for the program.  Secretary McAninch asked what happened with the State Land Office working with a property development firm from Oregon, who had expressed interest in some land in the Albuquerque area.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not know the status of the discussion with the property development firm from Oregon, but she does know that the State Land Office has finalized the land exchange with Albuquerque Public Schools.  This resulted in the State Land Office securing 11 acres on Eubank.  This is the land that we have been trying to get a piece of.  Now that that land is under the State Land Office we have an increased chance of getting the piece that we want for the new ECP facility.   She stated that she will follow up with the State Land Office to determine what is happening with the property development firm from Oregon.  Secretary McAninch thanked Mr. Kupfer for all of his efforts to secure funding for the ECP expansion, main campus capital projects, and the smaller projects that he has been involved in.  She stated that she feels that the relationship between his firm and NMSBVI will be very beneficial.  Mr. Kupfer thanked the Board and stated that he has enjoyed working with the NMSBVI staff.  He stated that NMSBVI has a great team of people.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that NMSBVI administration has tried valiantly to secure the funding for the ECP expansion.  She stated that she feels that our reserve funds were probably the primary reason for not getting funding from the state.  Now that the reserve funds are in a quasi-endowment, that may not be a future issue.  She stated that before we utilize our reserve/quasi-endowment funds for the ECP expansion project, she feels that we need to give the State Land Office this fiscal year to commit to their plans for securing land for the new ECP site, and give Mr. Kupfer the opportunity to work, on our behalf, to secure state funding.  At the conclusion of the upcoming legislative session we can revisit this issue and then determine if it would more beneficial to utilize our reserve/quasi-endowment to fund the ECP expansion.  Secretary McAninch asked if there was any further discussion on this item.  There was no further discussion.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Quarterly Reports.



There were no questions or comments.

D.
Project Tasking.
There were no questions or comments.

E.
Student Trust Checklist – July 2005.

There were no questions or comments.

F.
General Fund Checklist – July 2005.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:10 p.m., Thursday, September 8, 2005
(Approved November 10, 2005)

(Approved November 10, 2005)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________
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